PASTORAL VISIT TO INDIA, 9-16 FEBRUARY 2013

MEETING WITH THE BISHOPS - CCBI

Sunday, 10 February 2013

Dear Brother Cardinals,

Dear Brother Bishops,


It is my great pleasure to be here with you for these few days, in your beautiful country. As Special Envoy of the Holy Father Pope Benedict XVI, I convey to you His Holiness’s greetings and Apostolic Blessing. Today is a very special occasion as we celebrate together the Twenty-Fifth Anniversary of the establishment of the Conference of the Catholic Bishops of India, which falls during this Year of Faith.

Two years after my appointment as the Prefect of the Congregation for the Evangelization of Peoples, as I get to know more about the Church in your beloved country and understand more of its treasures and difficulties faced from time to time, I cannot but give praise to God for the wonders He does through you and through your fellow countrymen and countrywomen in this multi-ethnic and multi-religious culture. The Christian community, and moreover the Catholic community, has a great responsibility to carry out as part of the mission of the Church in India. 


The Church in India is a very vibrant Church, with a long and deep tradition, and in the context of today’s milieu, you face many challenges in presenting the Gospel of Jesus Christ in a coherent and authentic way. I know you have at times to face difficulties, in order to reach out to the poor and marginalized, and 

help them in their needs. Anyhow, by doing so, you give witness to Jesus Christ, who became man that all may be saved. Within the Church itself, also, you have to face difficulties created by the fact that, unfortunately, not all the members are motivated by the Gospel values of love and communion. In this country, my Brother Bishops, the different Ritual Churches provide a richness and diversity that has to be appreciated. Make good use of this treasure, in order to be of a greater service to the faithful entrusted to you. Try to be more faithful oriented, ritually, culturally and linguistically, so that they may live their faith and worship in a meaningful and fruitful manner. Vatican Council II through the Decree concerning the Pastoral Office of Bishops in the Church, Christus Dominus, had already contemplated such pastoral situation: “where there are faithful of a different rite, the diocesan bishop should provide for their spiritual needs either through priests or parishes of that rite or through an episcopal vicar endowed with the necessary faculties” (CD 23).

The People of God have high expectations from you as Bishops. They expect you to give a clear leadership and be a shepherd according to God’s heart. The faithful look up to you to deepen their faith, understand them and their hopes and wishes. Their sentiments are precious and offer you abundant material for reflection, for prayer, for planning the pastoral work in your Diocese and for thanksgiving to God for calling you to such a vital ministry in the Church at this point in time. Your people expect from you to be hard-working missionaries, promoters of communion and collaboration in the Church and among the first to encourage the priests, the religious and the lay faithful. Without neglecting anyone they also expect you to be active and know how to make due contribution expected from a Catholic Bishop in social and political matters. If the people perceive that you have, in their judgment, a right approach, they will willingly give you support.


As Bishops you must keep on reminding yourself that the Diocese belongs to Christ. We are Administrators. Blessed John Paul II in the Post-Synodal Apostolic Exhortation on the Bishop, Servant of the Gospel of Jesus Christ for the Hope of the World, Pastores Gregis, says: “the Bishop will administer the goods of the Church like the ''good head of a household'', and be careful to ensure that they are used for the Church's own specific ends: the worship of God, the support of her ministers, the works of the apostolate and initiatives of charity towards the poor” (PG 20). All that we perform other than our mission, mandate or competence is uncalled for and we must be accountable for it to the Church and the faithful entrusted to us.  It is easy for the Bishop to be overwhelmed by difficulties and challenges in his pastoral ministry. In the midst of such problems, how do you react? Have faith and pray to the Good Shepherd, because the Diocese belongs to Him, and entrusted to you. Sometimes one hears a Bishop talk and lament about what he refers to as “my Diocese”. Yes, his Diocese, but as much as it is entrusted to his pastoral care, the correct attitude is given by Jesus, when he speaks of the detachment: “When you have done all you have been commanded, say, ‘We are unprofitable servants; we have done what we were obliged to do’” (Lk. 17,10). My Brother Bishops, we, as Bishops, come and go, but the Church remains. Jesus Christ remains forever!


I deem - more important than anything you do, build, say or write – is the power of our personal example. Remember that example convinces more than teachings. In this regard, Venerable Paul VI  had admonished: "Modern man listens more willingly to witnesses than to teachers, and if he does listen to teachers, it is because they are witnesses" (cfr. Evangelii Nuntiandi, n. 41). Pope Benedict XVI drew attention to this point to Bishops saying: “Your great task in evangelization is therefore to propose a personal relationship with Christ as key to complete fulfillment…New initiatives in evangelization will only be fruitful if, by the grace of God, those proposing them are people who truly believe and live the message of the Gospel themselves” (cfr. Ad limina Visit of the Bishops from the Philippines, Address in L’Osservatore Romano, English ed., 19th February 2011, p. 8).


The Catechism of the Catholic Church states: “Prudence is the virtue that disposes practical reason to discern our true good in every circumstance and to choose the right means of achieving it”  (n.1806). We should not confuse prudence with timidity, or fear, or hesitation to make a decision. When we speak of prudence, we immediately think of what guides the judgement of conscience. It is a virtue which extremely suits a Bishop, when faced with complex and sometimes delicate situations. You should be known by your wisdom in seeking advice from competent people on a particular topic, care in collecting all the available information on a situation, study of the signs of the times, prayer and reflection by the help of the Holy Spirit, before arriving at a decision. As Bishops we must learn more to pray fervently to the Holy Spirit for the gift of prudence.


Along with the virtue of prudence, we also need fortitude. “Fortitude is the moral virtue that ensures firmness in difficulties and constancy in the pursuit of the good….The virtue of fortitude enables one to conquer fear, even fear of death, and to face trials and persecutions. It disposes one even to renounce and sacrifice his life in defence of a just cause” (cfr. Catechism of the Catholic Church n.1808). Brother Bishops, in our pastoral ministry we are often called to intervene in situations that require patronal firmness, but that also expose us to misunderstandings and wrong judgments by people who do not understand our point. Transparency and sometimes explanation are always necessary, although it is more painful when such criticisms come from close collaborators in the Diocese. Beyond doubt, be open to constructive activities and listen to those who disagree with you, examine what they have to say and if you deem fit for the best of the Church, change your direction. But if after an honest discernment you see that your point is the right one, then do not be frightened away from your course by unjust criticism.


Another great virtue that should enhance your pastoral ministry is justice. “Justice toward God is called the ‘virtue of religion’. Justice towards men disposes one to respect the rights of each and to establish in human relationships the harmony that promotes equity with regard to persons and to the common good” (cfr. Catechism of the Catholic Church, 1807). You must be known for your habitual right thinking and for your uprightness in your conduct towards your neighbours. Brother Bishops, you have to be on your guard not to be swayed by privileged collaborators. Yet you must esteem and take in high consideration the presbyterium of the Diocese. Seek advice from the Councils prescribed by Church Law, that is, the Presbyterial, the Pastoral and the Laity, they can help you from making wrong decisions. Remember that justice when observed helps to build a harmonious team and to prevent tension, murmuring and favouritism. 


The threefold pastoral ministry of the Bishop asks from us Bishops to promote the correct teaching of the Catholic Faith: “With their helpers, the priests and deacons, Bishops have therefore taken up the service of the community, presiding in place of God over the flock whose shepherds they are, as teachers of doctrine, priests of sacred worship, and officers of good order” (LG 20). Pope Benedict XVI in his Homily of this year’s Solemnity of Epiphany, during which he consecrated four new Archbishops, remarked: “How can we not think, in this context, of the task of a Bishop in our own time? The humility of faith, of sharing the faith of the Church of every age, will constantly be in conflict with the prevailing wisdom of those who cling to what seems certain. Anyone who lives and proclaims the faith of the Church is on many points out of step with the prevalent way of thinking, even in our own day. Today’s regnant agnosticism has its own dogmas and is extremely intolerant regarding anything that would question it and the criteria it employs. Therefore the courage to contradict the prevailing mindset is particularly urgent for a Bishop today. He must be courageous. And this courage or forcefulness does not consist in striking out or in acting aggressively, but rather in allowing oneself to be struck and to be steadfast before the principles of the prevalent way of thinking. The courage to stand firm in the truth is unavoidably demanded of those whom the Lord sends like sheep among wolves. "Those who fear the Lord will not be timid", says the Book of Sirach (34:16). The fear of God frees us from the fear of men. It liberates…..The successors of the Apostles must also expect to be repeatedly beaten, by contemporary methods, if they continue to proclaim the Gospel of Jesus Christ in a way that can be heard and understood. Then they can rejoice that they have been considered worthy of suffering for him. Like the Apostles, we naturally want to convince people and in this sense to obtain their approval. Naturally, we are not provocative; on the contrary we invite all to enter into the joy of that truth which shows us the way. The approval of the prevailing wisdom, however, is not the criterion to which we submit. Our criterion is the Lord himself. If we defend his cause, we will constantly gain others to the way of the Gospel. But, inevitably, we will also be beaten by those who live lives opposed to the Gospel, and then we can be grateful for having been judged worthy to share in the passion of Christ.”


I would like here to call to your attention once again what was stated in the Declaration Dominus Iesus, published by the Congregation for the Doctrine of Faith on the 6th August 2000, in order to remind Bishops, theologians, and all the Catholic faithful, certain indispensable elements of Christian doctrine and refute specific positions that are erroneous or ambiguous: “The Church's constant missionary proclamation is endangered today by relativistic theories which seek to justify religious pluralism, not only de facto but also de iure (or in principle). As a consequence, it is held that certain truths have been superseded; for example, the definitive and complete character of the revelation of Jesus Christ, the nature of Christian faith as compared with that of belief in other religions, the inspired nature of the books of Sacred Scripture, the personal unity between the Eternal Word and Jesus of Nazareth, the unity of the economy of the Incarnate Word and the Holy Spirit, the unicity and salvific universality of the mystery of Jesus Christ, the universal salvific mediation of the Church, the inseparability — while recognizing the distinction — of the kingdom of God, the kingdom of Christ, and the Church, and the subsistence of the one Church of Christ in the Catholic Church. The roots of these problems are to be found in certain presuppositions of both a philosophical and theological nature, which hinder the understanding and acceptance of the revealed truth. Some of these can be mentioned: the conviction of the elusiveness and inexpressibility of divine truth, even by Christian revelation; relativistic attitudes toward truth itself, according to which what is true for some would not be true for others; the radical opposition posited between the logical mentality of the West and the symbolic mentality of the East; the subjectivism which, by regarding reason as the only source of knowledge, becomes incapable of raising its “gaze to the heights, not daring to rise to the truth of being”; the difficulty in understanding and accepting the presence of definitive and eschatological events in history; the metaphysical emptying of the historical incarnation of the Eternal Logos, reduced to a mere appearing of God in history; the eclecticism of those who, in theological research, uncritically absorb ideas from a variety of philosophical and theological contexts without regard for consistency, systematic connection, or compatibility with Christian truth; finally, the tendency to read and to interpret Sacred Scripture outside the Tradition and Magisterium of the Church” (DI 4). 
Special attention must be given to the teaching of correct Philosophy and Theology in the Seminaries, for it is there that good and true shepherds according to the heart of Christ and the will of the Church are formed. Truths of salvation are drawn from the Liturgical texts, Holy Scripture and Tradition and are based on sound Theology. Every Bishop should “be persistent whether it is convenient or inconvenient; convince, reprimand, encourage through all patience and teaching” (2 Tim 4,2). May I repeat myself that the office of teaching is “a task which is eminent among the chief duties of Bishops” (CD 12).

During this Year of Faith we remember the 25th anniversary of the publication of the Apostolic Exhortation Christifideles Laici, 30th December 1988. In that document Blessed John Paul II spoke of “a new era of group endeavours of the lay faithful, great is the richness and the versatility of resources that the Holy Spirit nourishes in the ecclesial community, and so great is the capacity of initiative and generosity of our lay people…The freedom for lay people in the Church to form such groups is to be acknowledged. Such liberty is a true and proper right that is not derived from any kind of ‘concession’ by authority, but flows from the Sacrament of Baptism, which calls the lay faithful to participate actively in the Church’s communion and mission” (CL 29). So, let us not forget that the ecclesial movements are the gifts of the Holy Spirit to the Church in our age. We know that most of them are founded by lay people themselves, and they attract all ages and people from all strata of society. They are a means to deepen the commitment to the Gospel by our lay faithful. Some of them, along the years, have contributed a great deal in producing priestly and religious vocations, and deeply committed lay faithful who participate in the civil and political fora. Surely, you are aware that each of them requires ecclesiastical approval, which begins from the Diocesan level and can eventually reach the Apostolic See. I deem, we must welcome the ecclesial movements as valid and positive experiences of Christian life, accompany them in their growth in order to reach and respect the requirements of communion and ecclesial norms set by the Church.


In consonance with the Directory for the Pastoral Ministry of Bishops, I would like to recall here an important aspect of our episcopal office: “the Bishop is the visible principle of unity and communion in his diocese. He builds up his particular church in communion of all its members and ensures that their diverse gifts and ministries, in union with the universal Church, serve to build up all the faithful and to spread the Gospel” (n. 8). All Bishops, with the Pope and under his direction, are responsible for the evangelization of the world. Missionary work begins where one lives or serves, but goes beyond one’s own country. As Bishops we are expected to promote missionary work in all its aspects. St. Paul says: “If I preach the gospel, this is no reason for me to boast, for an obligation has been imposed on me, and woe to me if I do not preach it!” (1 Cor 9,16). Therefore, we must be the foremost who preach the Gospel, encourage others to preach the Gospel and bring the Good News to those who not yet believe in Christ. Yes, a Bishop must be a zealous missionary himself. It is important that as Bishops you promote the various Pontifical Missionary Works, namely, the Pontifical Mission Society for the Propagation of the Faith, the Pontifical Mission Society of St Peter the Apostle for the clergy in the missions, the Pontifical Mission Society of the Holy Childhood and the Pontifical Missionary Union. You must also individuate a competent Diocesan Director to help you carry out this part of your ministry.


A missionary-minded Bishop pays pastoral attention to all the categories of people present in his diocese, without regard for caste or ethnicity but focused upon the love of God and the spread of the Gospel. No ethnic group, low-caste group, or minority group, must feel side-lined, marginalized or left out from the initiatives or pastoral works in your Diocese - I am thinking in admission to the Seminaries, in promoting to important parishes and curial duties, and episcopal candidates. As Head of the Diocese you have to oversee that no particular category feels neglected. This particular attention is enhanced by the communion manifested by the relationship that exists between you and your priests, diocesan and religious. Remember that you form one presbyterium, one family, of which you are the father (CD 29). Pope Benedict XVI underlined this point when he addressed Your Eminences, Excellencies during their Ad limina visit on 18th June 2011: “Thus, you are to be supportive of your priests, your closest collaborators, and to be attentive to their needs and aspirations, showing solicitude for their spiritual, intellectual and material well-being. They, as sons and co-workers, are called in turn to respect your authority, working cheerfully, humbly and with complete dedication to the good of the Church, but always under your direction. The bonds of fraternal love and mutual concern which you foster with your priests will become the basis for overcoming any tensions that may arise, and will promote those conditions which are propitious for the service of the people of God, edifying them spiritually, leading them to know their worth and to assume the dignity which is theirs as children of God.” (cfr. Address in Book of the AD LIMINA Visits, Apostolic Nunciature in India Publication, 2011, p. 24). I personally and earnestly recommend to you to be always very close to your priests, get to know your priests and do not let them isolate themselves as many times can happen.


Love and communion must be at the heart of everything we do in the Church. Your General Assembly, in celebrating its Silver Jubilee is a privileged time for sharing your pastoral experiences, apart from being also a good occasion to discuss other matters relating to the Church in India. A close examination of these past 25 years of activities will be of better help to look at the future, which we entrust to the protection of Mary, Mother of the Church. I pray that the Lord may inspire you all to look forward, to listen deeply and to move together in the spirit of the Year of Faith. On behalf of the Congregation for the Evangelization of Peoples, I sincerely thank each and every one of you for your dedication to the task entrusted to you. I also wish to convey the Apostolic Blessing of the Holy Father on your Assembly and assure you of my prayers that your time together will bear much fruit for the benefit of the Church in India. Thank you.
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